STOWLANGTOFT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

MONDAY 18th May 2015 AT 7.30 PM

THE MEETING ROOM, ST GEORGE’S ROAD
Present : Cllrs D D’Lima, N Kaines, J Catchpole, M Sherwood and District Councillor R Barker.  Mrs M Gardiner (clerk) was also in attendance.
1
Election & Appointment of Chairman of the Parish Council for 2015-2016

Cllr Catchpole proposed Cllr D'Lima as Chairman for the coming year.  Cllr Kaines seconded the motion, which was carried unanimously.
2
Apologies for absence: Councillors J Orlopp, J Godfrey, H Godfrey, County Councillor J Storey and the Police.

3 
Declarations of interest: none.
4 
Public Forum:  A village meeting has been held to discuss Speedwatch.  Several people volunteered to learn to use the Speedwatch gun.  PSCO Clarkson will bring one to demonstrate.  It may be possible to share a gun with Walsham-le-Willows but this will involve by rotas for use, care and storage of equipment etc. 
5
County Councillors Report:   

County Council

SCC’s share of council tax is to be frozen for a fifth year in a row.  This means 
that Suffolk residents will not pay any more than they did in 2010/11.  The council 
has successfully delivered savings in excess of £130m over the last four years.  
However, with the government’s deficit reduction programme set to continue until 
at least 2018/19, there is a forecast of a further £120m budget shortfall that will 
need to be addressed over the next three years.  The Council tax freeze was 
agreed as part of the budget proposals for 2015/16, which include savings of 
£38.2million, to be made across services delivered by the council during the 
financial year 2015/16. The bulk of these savings (£24.6m) will be delivered 
through wide-ranging transformation programmes which will result in the council 
becoming a leaner and more focused organisation.  The remaining savings will 
be made by reducing previous contingency budgets, set aside for major projects 
and change management as well as making other budgetary savings from within 
service areas.  Meanwhile, over the last five years, there has been a reduction of 
around 47% in workforce numbers across council services.

County Council – new Leader and Chairman

In April Mark Bee announced that he was standing down as Leader of the Council.  
Later in the month the Conservative Group elected Colin Noble as their next Leader, 
and usually he will also become Leader of the Council.   He has already made it 
clear that he will announce his new Cabinet after talking to the group on a one-by-
one basis and his announcement will be made on the 20th May, the day before the 
Council AGM.  


On the 21st May I have been proposed by the Conservative Group as the new 
Chairman of the County Council.

Connection to fibre broadband passes the 75,000 premises mark.

More than 75,000 homes and businesses across Suffolk can now connect to high-
speed fibre broadband thanks to the Better Broadband for Suffolk programme, 
which continues to roll out the sophisticated technology to rural communities. Suffolk 
is a county with great economic potential.  Being in the vanguard of the super-fast 
broadband project is a great way of underpinning our economic competitiveness, 
and securing an exciting future for our county.  


The programme is now over three quarters complete, and is on course to meet the 
aim of making fibre broadband available to 100,000 premises by the end of 2015.  
Providing fibre broadband to rural communities is at the heart of the SCC’s 
economic growth strategy.  With so many communities across Suffolk now able to 
connect to high speed broadband, businesses and residents are taking full 
advantage. SCC has committed to ensuring that by the end of the first phase of the 
programme, every property in Suffolk will have access to broadband speeds of at 
least 2 megabits per second (Mbps), while 85% of homes and businesses will be 
able to benefit from superfast speeds (24Mbps or more).  Suffolk was the first 
county in the UK to sign its second BDUK contract, in October 2014, committing to 
further investment to ensure 95% of premises will be able to access the high-speed 
open network by early 2018. Work is already underway to find solutions to serve the 
remaining 5%. 

Social Media 

We are all aware of the benefits,and dangers, of social media.  In particular, young 
people who share highly personal and/or explicit content with each other across 
mobile devices are vulnerable to harmful on-line content and aggression.  This is 
one of the significant findings taken from the annual Suffolk Cyber Survey 2014.  
2,988 children and young people aged from 10 years old and upwards took part in 
the survey conducted by e-Safer Suffolk to monitor trends in their online activity.  
The 2014 Suffolk Cyber Survey discovered, among other things: around 83% of 
Suffolk’s young people own a smartphone; 74% of children and young people are 
accessing the internet at home and 71% of parents do not limit the time that their 
children are on the internet; 31% of young people are spending more than 5 hours a 
day on-line; cyber-bullying rates have risen to 23%, in line with national trends.  The 
report is published on the e-Safer Suffolk website at: www.esafersuffolk.org   It is a 
worrying trend and one that I highlight here so that we can all be aware of the 
Suffolk statistics.

Suffolk Rail Prospectus 

The Suffolk Rail Prospectus, launched in March, reveals a number of rail priorities to 
be delivered in the county over the next 20 years.  Improving rail services in Suffolk 
and across East Anglia would bring a great many major benefits, not least improving 
our economic prospects, and job creation.  The Suffolk Rail Prospectus sets out 
very clearly what Suffolk needs.  SCC will work hard with our partners and the 
government to achieve our much-needed priorities

With focus being placed on new passenger trains, shorter journey times and 
improved passenger rail service frequency; the prospectus details how these 
aspirations alongside others will generate big economic returns for the Suffolk.  The 
priorities detailed within the prospectus, include: early commitment to high quality 
new trains; faster journey times to principal destinations such as London Liverpool 
Street, Cambridge, Lowestoft, Peterborough and Norwich; improved frequency of 
rail services to key locations and within Suffolk. This includes a direct hourly service 
between Ipswich and Peterborough and a half-hourly service between Ipswich and 
Cambridge; up-grading major rail stations, including Lowestoft, Ipswich, 
Stowmarket, and Bury St Edmunds; and a new direct rail service between Ipswich 
and Oxford via the East-West Rail Link.  The Suffolk Rail Prospectus is available to 
read and download from the Suffolk County Council website: 
www.suffolk.gov.uk/transport-planning-policy

Locality funding

Locality funding - I am unable to attach the summary of expenditure for this last year 
as we are in an election moratorium period.  Details will be available on the SCC 
website as soon as the elections (Parish, District and General) are over.  From the 
2013/14  financial year each councillor will have an equal amount of money 
(£12,000 per annum) plus some highways budget (currently set at £6,667 per 
annum).

And Finally….

I do try to get to all the Parish Council meetings, and other village meetings, that I 
possibly can. These are often on a Monday evening and there can sometimes be as 
many as three on one night.  I try to be fair and make sure that I get to them all at 
some stage.


I greatly enjoy the work that I do – and meeting the people that I represent.  I am 
always available to talk to people about their problems and I will always do all that I 
can to help.

Jane Storey
6
District Councillor's report
Councillor Barker said he was pleased to be re-elected and thanked parishioners for their support.  Mid Suffolk will continue to have a conservative administration as does Babergh, which will help us work together.

He congratulated Stowlangtoft on holding successful litter-picks within the parish and a very successful bonfire night.

The incinerator is now up and running.  Solar panels are being added to all the council's housing stock which will benefit both the tenants and the district council. 

A14 litter – 100 ton was collected last year.

1500 homes have been built in Mid-Suffolk, mostly on land already owned by the council.

Councillor Barker considers that planning applications granted during the year will enhance the village.

A member of the public enquired about the fly-tipping on the Walsham road.  Police are still investigating the source of the rubbish.
7
Police Report 

Crime – During the year 15/05/2014 to 15/05/2015 there have been 3 crimes 
recorded in the Parish of Stowlangtoft:

Burglary Other Building X 1

Theft from Motor-vehicle X 1

Accostings X 1
          The figures above show a decrease in crime from the years 2013- 2014 as there 
were 7 reported crimes:

2 x Burglary of a dwelling such as a house


1 x Burglaries of other buildings such as sheds


2 x Theft- other


1 x Theft of pedal-cycle


1 x Abstract Electricity

Priorities

The next Area Forum and Priority Setting Meeting will be at:

Eye Police office from 7:00pm to 8:00pm on Monday 27th July 2015.


Please visit the local SNT web site for details of SNT surgeries and public 
events.

The current priorities set on Monday 27th April 2015 are:

1. Burglaries

2. Thefts from outside areas

Additional Information

Your local team is always willing to assist with crime prevention, and can often 
assist 
with inexpensive methods of helping you ensure your property is better 
secured. 
Feel free to contact us on 
the details included in this report with any 
questions or 
concerns.
8
Approve the minutes of the meeting held on 16th March 2015:

The minutes were approved as a true record and signed.
9
Clerk’s report: 

MSDC Parish Liaison Meeting is on 9th June. No councillor is available to attend. 
10
Finance Report: 

The clerk has been unable to send the accounts for auditing as Santander have still not provided up to date statements for both the current and debit accounts.  One letter has been sent to request these and a further letter will be sent after this meeting.


Adoption of accounts for 2014-2015 – The accounts were agreed subject to audit.

Annual Governance Statement and Audit – The Chairman read through the statement and Councillors unanimously agreed that the Council had a sound system of internal control and that the Chaiman should sign the statement to this effect.


Risk Assessment – Councillors reviewed the risks for which the parish council is responsible and agreed the measures taken to minimise these risks.


Insurance – the insurance quotes received were discussed and it was agreed unanimously to continue with Aon.


No councillors requested payment for election expenses.
11
Planning matters:

Granted – 0581/15 - Street Farm, Stowlangtoft

 .  
12
Highway matters:  Cllr D'Lima reminded councillors that The Street would be closed 


between 01/06/2015 to 12/06/2015 for carriageway repairs as follows:

Phase 1. C556 The Street, Stowlangtoft  & C556 The Street, Hunston


Phase 2. C556 The Street, Badwell Ash & C556 Badwell Road, Walsham le Willows


Temporary suspension of 7.5 tonne weight restrictions on A1088

SUFFOLK COUNTY COUNCIL (PARISHES OF ELMSWELL, NORTON, 
STOWLANGTOFT AND IXWORTH) (PROHIBITION OF HEAVY COMMERCIAL 
VEHICLES OVER 7.5 TONNES) ORDER 1993
            Alternative route

Phase1. Westley Way, Main Road, Elsmwell Road, Ashfield Road, Station Road, 
The Street, New Road, Church Road, A1088 and vice versa

Phase 2. A1088, A143, Walsham Road, Ixworth Road, The Causeway & vice versa
13
Correspondence: 

MSDC – Functional Clusters


Came & Company (Insurance)



Clerk & Councils Direct - May

14
Open Forum
Councillor J Godfrey requested a new footpath sign for the Church bank a few months ago and was told to wait for the new financial year.  MSDC was reminded, the order placed and the work should be completed shortly.

Councillor Sherwood said that as several new people had moved into the village recently perhaps we should welcome them with a letter inviting them to attend our meetings.

The Chairman will write a piece for the newsletter asking residents asking them if they would like to give their email addresses for a database. 

Councillor Sherwood has spoken with Suffolk Wildlife Trust about bird boxes in and around the churchyard. They could be put up this year for use next year. Plants and flowers could also be planted to encourage wildlife.  The bird box funding request will be passed to the Social Committee for consideration.
Councillor Sherwood has offered to clean the telephone box.
15
Date of next meeting    Monday 20th July 2015 in the Meeting Room, St George's Road.
